TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 13, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Eric Vaughn, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule, Debbie Daily, WAJ Student Aaron Daily, Phyllis Parrish and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
The Supervisor asked for everyone to continue to stand for a moment of silence for Thomas F. Rowe, as he was a former Town of Windham Planning Board Member/Chairman. And also, for Terry Lane who was a native to the area and a long time State Trooper for the Mountain Top area.  Councilman Murray would like to make a motion that a blank page be left in the minute book for Thomas F. Rowe in his honor, 2nd was made by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 20, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  Eric Vaughn, builder was present as he is building a new single-family residence located at 64 Indian Heights Road, Windham (SBL #78.00-6-38).  Eric is here to ask for permission from the Sewer Board to hook the new house into the Town of Windham sewer system.  The house is out of the sewer district.  John Brust has a site plan map showing the proposed sewer connection that has been provided by Kaaterskill Associates to show the Board for their approval. Upon giving permission, the Sewer Board asked that a $5,000 out-of-sewer district hook-up fee be paid in advance prior to digging, also a contract (drawn up by Kevin Young) between the homeowner Joe Vulpis and the Town of Windham Sewer District be signed, a highway permit be filed with Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington as Indian Heights Road is a town road and a dig safely ticket be called in.    Eric would like to begin all this work next week as the weather is still good and he can have all the paperwork in as required by the Sewer Board.  Borwegen Trucking will be doing the digging and will install the pipes; Eric will be there and as well as a Delaware Engineer to approve the work.  John Brust also brought a map of CWC/Mad Brook showing the work that is being conducted. On Mad Brook south of Route 23 between Route 23 and the Batavia Kill on the east side of the brook there are a couple of areas that have fallen in the stream and the town has a grant to repair those two areas.  CWC is suggesting that these two areas are repaired for now.  The CWC crew is working with Jesse Fraine from Delaware Engineering on that. Water Project, John would like to see this go out to bid mid-February, 2019. For the next water board meeting, John will have more information.  The Supervisor called about the as-builts for the water, we have all the GPS points, this will be sent to the Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz very soon. The last thing that needs to be done to the water project is the PRV valve at the corner of Route 296 & South Street, across from the bike shop in that lot. That is a significant piece of work and it is on order. Centre Property the curbing is going in, the granite had to be reset per the plans, DOT specs had been miss-read by the contractor. Fred Grober, Delaware Engineering has been helping out Councilman Van Valin. The project is moving forward. The contract is for  $133,000 with no change orders. Councilman Murray is still interested in visiting other town ambulance buildings. John has two ambulance facilities to see.  The Town of Guilderland has two separate facilities and there are two in Colonie. Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie is interested is seeing a facility in Greenport. Phyllis Parrish has a question about the sidewalk. She asked if the sidewalk at the Centre Property was larger. Councilman Van Valin spoke it is to be 8 feet wide. They are 2 foot by 4-foot pieces, four different patterns, it is a thicker stone and it will all be one surface.  The curbing is to prevent chipping or breaking in the event of maintenance or 
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lawn mowing.  It will give more of a grand entrance and it will be safer to all. The Supervisor is looking for authorization to sign the System of Award Management (SAM) to transfer the current account to Tracey Ledder as Entity Administrator in order to stay active in the system to apply for the Town of Windham Federal Government Grants.  A motion to approve the letter and allow the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
2.OPERATION & MAINTENANCE CONTRACT for WWTP & Cedarwood Environmental Services: a new three-year contract February 1, 2019 thru January 31, 2022. The contract has been presented to the Town Board for their review and will need permission for the Supervisor to sign.  A motion to approve the new contract and allow the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Windham Library would like permission to have an Angel Ornament Workshop with Alice Tunison, December 7, 2018 @ 3-5pm and Cookie Decorating Workshop December 14, 2018 @ 3-5pm. Due to the request coming in prior to the Board meeting, the Town Clerk make phone calls to the Board for a verbal approval.  A motion to approve both dates was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
4.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY 2019: Community of Windham Foundation would like permission for the Annual Civil War Heritage Music Gathering & Encampment Wednesday, July 31 thru Sunday, August 4, 2019. Councilman Murray has stated due to all the new work that is being done at the Centre Property he is working on the restrictions of what can and cannot go on the front lawn, he is still working on the verbiage.  A motion to approve use of property pending new restrictions was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
5.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CD LANE PARK: 2019 Manitou’s Revenge Ultramarathon, Charlie Gadol, Race Director would like to ask permission to use the park on Saturday, June 22 @ 3:00 am thru Sunday, June 23, 2019 to the end of the day.  Racers will need a place to leave their vehicles.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
6.NEW APPLICATION FOR LIQUOR LICENSE with 30-day waiver letter for Vesuvio LLC, Vesuvio Restaurant, 49 County Route 65, Hensonville, NY. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
7.NEW YORK PLANNING FEDERATION: Town Membership Dues 2019 and Annual Conference set for April 28-30, 2019.  A motion was made to approve the dues to be paid was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.NYS DIVISION of Local Government Services Webinar Training for Winter 2018-19 Planning Board members.  Councilman Murray would like to make a motion to pass this training to the planning board members to apply this to their annual credits, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 

9. NY RISING REQUEST comes from C.T. Male Associates Project No. 15.5617 for Contract Extension & Allowance Deduct Backup Generator Project. They would like to request an extension of the construction contract until December 31, 2018 and an allowance deduction of $6,000. A motion to approve the letter and have the Supervisor sign all necessary documents was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
10.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #307-18: Authorization Distribution of Mortgage Tax, Windham $68,934.21. 
11.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT NOVEMBER 2018: $1,602.76.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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12.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2018: Justice McCarthy $1,374.00 was noted by the Board. 

13.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #44 OF 2018:  An insurance claim was filed regarding the ice damage to the Town Hall Building.  Thus, we received a check for the insurance portion of the expense related to the repairs cost. Due to the receipt of funds come from NYMIR Company regarding the insurance claim in the amount of $1,626.15. Thus, offsetting the bill for the total cost of the repairs to the building recently received and paid.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #45 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.   GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #25 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.   
14.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The highway department has been out the last couple of weeks sanding/salting the roads.  “Within the last month we have not gone out with the trucks a total of four times because of the hotter mix, the savings is in labor, materials & equipment/equipment repairs, fuel, etc.  Before the increase of the salt cost we have saved $3,900 by not going out those four times.  We spent about $1,200 in salt.”  The highway dept has assisted the Town Clerk’s Office downstairs by taking endless bags of shreds. The Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule has been working hard to organizing the records.  The On-line Auction Contract has been renewed for Auctions International.  It is a two-year contract. This is where the town auctions any unwanted surplus equipment.  The Board has been provided with two written quotes to service the new generators at the Town Hall, Highway Garage & Bus Garage.  Turnkey Control Solutions, Inc has a quote for $2,480 and Kinsley Power Systems has a quote for $2,545. There are both good companies.  Turnkey Control Solutions comes highly recommended by Josh Vital @ WWTP.  Turnkey Control services all the generators at WWTP.  A motion to approve the low bid for Turnkey Control Solutions, Inc was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  County Route 40/56 Bridge, Maplecrest has been flagged by NYS DOT. The bridge traffic has been reduced to one lane for all vehicles for the entire winter.  There is no weight restriction at this time and any vehicle 14 feet wide can use bridge.  Greene County is asking permission to access the old Garvey property for their use to store materials and equipment needed for the project.  There is a restricted deed on this property.  Gary has been in contact with Tom Abbati, Project Manager for NYS Emergency Management.  The Town will need to give the okay for use of this property.  Councilman Murray would like to make a motion to have the Supervisor sign a letter that Councilman Murray will write, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Phyllis Parrish asked Gary what was wrong with the bridge.  Being this is a Greene County bridge, only they can answer. Two highway guys have been in to change out any/all damaged ceiling tiles in the meeting room.

15.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.
16.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. The town had two tree lighting ceremonies that went well, with a lot of compliments. Thank you to the highway men as they are taking off the old lettering on the old police car.  The Mandatory Training that is required for all Town of Windham employees is still not complete there may be 4-5 employees yet.
17.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has a meeting with Justice McCarthy tomorrow to discuss a letter about the remaining money of a $4,000 New York State Grant for court improvements.  She was not specific in her letter what she would like to do with that money.  Councilman Peters has been working on the Town’s website updating it with new security features; town board minutes are up to date; a page as been added with the Fire Commissioners information; and he is working on getting a page added for the planning board minutes.  Councilman Murray added that the Open Meeting Laws that once all meetings are passed you have 30 days to post to the website for the public’s reading.  Councilman Van Valin is working closely with the contractors for the Centre Property. NYS DOT had a permit that was holding their work up and the permit has been issued now as of 12/03/18.  “Just to be clear to all 
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the Town of Windham was not dragging our feet on this project.” Fred Grober, Delaware Engineering has been working well with DOT to get the needed permit.  DOT has certain specs concerning the weather and what can and cannot be done. The progress is slow but the project is 
still moving ahead.  Councilman Murray has taken a few webinars that are very educational.  He is working with Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington on the paper work that is needed for the bridge work on County Route 40/56, Maplecrest.  Also, there is vault space in the highway garage for the Archival Records that must be kept permanently mandated by the State of New York.  He believes he can put that room together for under $1,000.  It would relieve all the records in vault 1 and half in vault 2 to be moved to the highway garage. The basement area of the town hall is running out of storage space for the records. Next Friday Councilman Murray & John Brust will be going on a road trip to visit various ambulance buildings. 
Supervisor Pelham would like to set a date for the Organizational Meeting, for the first week in January, 2019.   The date will be set for January 2, 2019 @ 7pm.  A motion to approve the date was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
The Supervisor asked John Brust if the bill he has in hand can be submitted to Evergreen Contractor for reimbursement pay to the Town of Windham Highway Dept for their work. There was a water issue on State Route 296 that DOT wanted to be taken care of immediately. The water was bleeding out on State Route 296 and then freezing. The highway dept. was able to take care of this and now the Town has a bill that they would like to be reimbursed for.  Evergreen knew about this, and they were to take care of this but they never came back to fix the problem.  John will see what he can do.  The Supervisor also brought up about the extra hours that the Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz had for helping out Evergreen. Can his hours be paid for as well?  John will look into this too.  Councilman Murray asked about a week and a half ago we have had two careless things happen with the water system, is there any way we can fine these people? Someone forgot to winterize a unit and it basically shut down Hensonville water supply for a few hours and another one was on Main Street, Windham, a local contractor did not call in for a dig safely ticket.  John Brust will check into all this and get back to the board.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no comments were made.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS December 13, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #23-G contained vouchers #886-951, totaling $52,961.10 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #229-247, totaling $21,216.86 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #311-343, totaling $49,314.85 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #84-94, totaling $10,909.41 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER FLOOD HAZARD MITIGATION WARRANT #3 contained voucher #4, totaling $650.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HICKORY HILL O&M WARRANT #11 contained voucher #11, totaling $1,223.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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NY RISING WARRANT #19 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook & South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #36-39, totaling $47,945.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #7 contained voucher #8, totaling $750.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P (printed 11/23/18) for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,144.30 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims; totaling $12,854.86 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims; totaling $2,943.07 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 7 claims, totaling $11,012.81 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 2 claims, totaling $306.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P (printed 12/07/18) for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,339.72 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 23 claims; totaling $13,741.03 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims; totaling $7,022.72                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 7 claims, totaling $11,184.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 1 claim, totaling $62.70 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:55 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a contract negotiation and a personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington and Police Chief Tor Tryland were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:30 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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